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CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Good afternoon. The October 31, 2011 meeting of the
Maui County Council Planning Committee will come to order. Happy
Halloween, everybody, it's about 1:40, and I want to welcome our voting
Members: Committee Vice-Chair Gladys Baisa
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Good afternoon.
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CHAIR COUCH: --Council Chair Danny Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: --and Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, the, the rest are excused: Councilmember Cochran,
Councilmember Victorino, and Councilmember Pontanilla. Councilmember
Pontanilla and Victorino should be here shortly. Alright, I also want to welcome
the Administration. Will Spence will be here shortly, he's on his way.
Gina Flammer is the Planner, and Michael Hopper is the Deputy Corporation
Counsel. And in our audience, should we need them today, is our resource
people, Tom Croly and Madge Schaefer. Thank you for coming again. And the
Committee Staff, of course, Legislative Analyst, Kim Willenbrink and Committee
Secretary, Clarita Balala. We're ready to go with public testimony as soon as I
find it. Oh, here it is. I just want to remind everybody to please sign up at the
desk in the back of the 8 th floor lobby. And you're limited to three minutes which
will be shown on your lights there; and when it starts going red, you have one
minute left to finish. Please finish in four minutes. Please state your name and
who you're representing, and also please turn off all noise-making devices. Put
'em on stun if you could. And I beg your pardon if mine goes off, it's a brand
new phone today so I have no idea if I got it off or not. . . . (Laughter) .. .
Alright, first to testify is Tom Croly followed by Virginia Morgan.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY ..
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee. I'm Tom Croly and I'm speaking on
behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental Association. We've requested that our
members today refrain from giving testimony to allow this Committee the time it,
it needs to do the work necessary. We have submitted some written testimony
with the items of most importance to the Maui Vacation Rental Association. I'm
grateful to have been designated by this Committee as a resource and stand ready
to answer any questions that might be appropriate to help the Committee gain the
perspective of the industry. I believe the ordinance before you has already
considered the big issues in relation to this property use. This Committee is
tasked with getting the details right to help this ordinance be successful. The
three years of history we have with the B&B ordinance should help as guidance in
this regard. I would ask those who have a perspective that they would not
welcome short-term rentals into their neighborhoods, to consider if one were next
door, how would you like to see it managed? What would you like to see in this
ordinance to ensure that your interests are protected? Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions for Mr. Croly?
Hearing none, thank you. Next testifier is Virginia Morgan followed by
Alfred Wolf.
MS. MORGAN: Hello, Planning Committee and Mr. Chairman. My name is
Virginia Morgan and I come to you as a 20-year resident of Maui and also a
homeowner in Maui Meadows. I took the liberty of writing out what I needed to
say in the form of a letter that I would like to send all of you, but instead of
sending it, I'm going to read it to you so bear with me. Dear Planning
Committee, it's been one year since I testified before you regarding the TVR and
Bed & Breakfast permits in Maui Meadows specifically and in regards to your bill
here about all the changes to the TVR permits process. I want to thank you
wholeheartedly for teaching me so much about this process because when I
started, I didn't know anything about this process. But now, I feel that I have a
very clear picture about the wishes of our County's Administration and
specifically your role in this process. A year ago, I had the very naïve and
mistaken idea that the pono ideas of community neighborhood harmony and
people who live here really mattered to our County's Administration. I believed
that because you had certain laws already on the books regarding TVRs and
B&Bs that you would enforce them. I can now see clearly that what really
matters is money — money, tourists, and out-of-state homeowners, not a quiet,
residential neighborhood. The message from the County Administration has been
to permit, permit, permit, and never deny. In the last four years, 58 permits have
been granted and zero permits have been denied. What this means to me, is that if
you can fill out an application, the County of Maui will approve it despite any
multitude of legal objections. Say for instance, if somebody, a co-owner of a
$2 million house, decided that he wanted to rent it out as a TVR and then go live
in public housing, subsidized housing, and collect money, he could do that. The
County...and if the County does balk on your permit even a little bit getting a
permit, all you have to do is hire a lawyer and threaten to sue them and they back
down immediately. What a deal. I think you need to let the public know that why
even bother with the permit process. According to this plan suggested by
Tom Croly, all the illegal and unpermitted TVRs should be grandfathered in when
this new bill passes. That's correct, you can put up a website now, rent out a few
rooms, and you will be automatically given a permit when this passes without the
hassle over the permitting process. And you don't even have to pay your excise
taxes in the meantime because you're illegal and you can continue to keep your
homeowner's exemption. Had I known a year ago that all this was possible...
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. MORGAN: Okay. When I began attending these meetings a year ago, there were
16 illegal Maui Meadows and TVRs in Maui Meadows. Today an Internet search
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says there are 30. In one year, they have gone from 16 illegals to 30. At this rate,
next year it will be 60, and they'll all be grandfathered in. What's to prevent me
from doing this? I'm going to add on four more rooms to my house and pack it
up with 12 people, because I know you folks don't intend to enforce these laws.
They've been on the books already, and they aren't enforced. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing none,
Alfred Wolf followed by Pat Borge.
MR. WOLF: Hello, Alfred Wolf again. Now that I'm retired, I have time to come to
these things. But there's a problem with being retired, I mean a challenge with
being retired, and that is you tend to be slow to adapt, you tend to hang on to the
good old ways, and that's the kind of way it's been for me in Maui Meadows so I
kind of expect a nice quiet neighborhood. But I'm seeing that it is changing. It's
turning into a tourist destination. The previous speaker just gave you some
statistics there. And so it's time to do some adapting, I guess. Welcome pool
parties in the afternoon. At sunset, it's time to listen to the neighbors have their
drinks on their deck, and then the dinner party starts and can often run to
midnight. How do I know this? Because I've been living next to some of the
illegals which seem to perpetuate and keep going on and on and on. So how am I
going to adapt to this sort of thing here? It's really not the environment I want to
have in my neighborhood, and so I'm kind of like the previous speaker, Hey, let's
cash in on this. There's some good money to be made there, and if I do it right,
maybe I can score 100,000 a year. In a few years, I've got some money I can sell
out and go buy a quiet place somewhere else. I'm disappointed in this primarily
because of there's no enforcement, there's no way to really do anything about the
situation that doesn't fit. The rules are there, but without an enforcement, nothing
happens. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing none,
next speaker is Pat Borge, followed by Jeff Lundahl.
MR. BORGE: Trick or treat. I was going come as the Headless Horseman, but my horse
neva like go in the elevator, nah nah. But anyway, you know, I agree. All my
years of testifying against the B&Bs, and those two people right there gives you
an example of how a lot of people feel in their neighborhood. You're taking away
our neighborhoods. You know, I mean it's all about money, it's about votes. I've
seen it run throughout the years. They're very organized, they're great lobbyists,
they got good lawyers, they got a good planner, they got a good B&B guy, and
that realtor, whatever his name is, I forget his name. But, but why I'm here today
because this bill is exactly as the B&B. There wasn't much input put into this
bill. If you look at this bill, it's the same thing as the B&B. You cannot even
distinguish which is a B&B and which is a—what you call it? short-term rental.
This was just...to me, this bill was just slapped together and said, "Eh, here, let's
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get us legal here". And you look at the numbers, now you're talking the same
numbers of B&Bs in Upcountry. So you're gonna double that, you're gonna
double 48 to 48, you're talking six bedrooms. How many people are gonna be
using our rural roads? How many people are gonna be driving around in our
neighborhoods? You know, you're talking a double here, you're talking double
of everything. You gotta look at the numbers. For me, I would like to see every
B&B have a sign that they're running a B&B and a phone number. 'Cause if we
have any complaints, we can call somebody, not the Planning Department, not the
County Council, somebody that we can call that's going to answer the, the
problem right away. Not the Maui Police Department because the Maui Police
Department, they busy doing other things. They cannot be coming about some
guy over drinking and...or partying or something like that. But I have had
problems on my street. And another thing, you guys are gonna go two years,
three years for their permit, and then go five years. It should be two years, two
years, two years, and then maybe five years. Those two years keep them in
check. You know, now 'cause look at mine up my street. She wants ten years,
ten years. You know, how can, you know, after we file complaints and we, we
get her two years, two years, and then now she going for five, now she wants ten.
Come on, I mean it's ridiculous. This is ridiculous, and you guys know it's
ridiculous. And the numbers are wrong. Those numbers, you look at those
numbers, you doubling the numbers of the B&B on this, on this bill here. So I've
talked to a lot of people, we want a sign with their phone numbers on there and so
we can complain. And, and I would like Tom Croly's phone number and the
other gentleman's phone number 'cause when I get complaints, I'm gonna call
them. You know, not the County, it's them. They're supporting this project.
And I know it's about votes, it's hard on you guys, the two-year term and
everybody wants to be Mayor and, you know, everybody's trying get...please
everybody. But you can't please everybody, but sometimes take care of our
neighborhood. That's what I'm here for just like those older people here who
came up and, and look what happening in Maui Meadows. You should have
enforcement first before this bill goes through. Get the enforcement done, then
we talk about this bill. Thank you very much. Happy Halloween, everybody
have a good day in Lahaina.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Borge. Members, any questions for Mr. Borge?
Hearing none, next testifier is Jeff Lundahl followed by Tom Luten.
MR. LUNDAHL: Good afternoon, Members and Chair Couch. Thank you for the
opportunity for me being able to be here. My name is Jeff Lundahl, I reside in a
neighborhood surrounded by STRs, none with permits. As you're aware, the
issue has been around for a good while. The broad issue is 1) to allow STRs, 2)
how to regulate them, and then 3) how to enforce the regulations. The proposed
bill before you today is to permit, they aren't meant to regulate them; but there's
no provision in there as I see for enforcement. Regarding the bill per se, I don't
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disagree with the intent of the bill and the goals of the bill, even though I'm
surrounded by STRs. I do disagree with the density allowed with, with six
bedrooms and two persons per bedroom, a totaling of 12 possible additional
people on a piece of property. The Maui Census Bureau indicates 2.8 persons per
household. So with 12 people, there's a 422 percent increase in the number of
people on a, on a property. Chapter 19.65 of the Draft Bill, Item K states, "No
STR home shall create any impact greater than those theretofore existing and shall
conform to the character of the neighborhood." This goal is admirable and I think
gains support for the bill, but it's impossible if you add 12 people to a residential
neighborhood. It's incongruous with the bill. A 422 percent increase creates
significant impacts to the neighborhood character with many strangers, more
activity, and more disruption. The County resources of water, waste, power, and
other utilities. The County services – Fire and Police, et cetera. I suggest to limit
the number of people to zoning or lot size. For example, if it's a half-acre parcel,
one bedroom, two persons maximum; one, one acre, two bedrooms; one to two
acres, three bedrooms; five acres plus, four bedrooms with no more than four
bedrooms permitted for any one parcel. Six is too many, it's a commercial
operation, it's not residential neighborhood. The biggest aspect of the STR issue I
believe is the issue of enforcement and particularly enforcement of illegal
operations with no permit. The sentiment in the community I hear from a lot of
people is, "Everyone rents without a permit, why should I get a permit?", "Getting
a permit is too difficult, it's like suffering brain damage", "It's easier to get away
with, no one enforces even when people complain." The issue of STRs will not
go away, it's a large money issue and, and there's a big market for them. I know
people who are converting their single-family homes to STRs just for the money.
Most of the advertising is done on the Internet, it's easy to find. I understand
Oahu now requires advertisers to put on their permit numbers with their
advertisements; it would be easy for the Enforcement Division to track. In
conclusion, this bill has...if this bill is going to have any merit and benefit, the
issue of enforcement of illegal operations needs to be attended to as part of the
overall...your overall responsibility for reviewing this matter. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Lundahl. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Hearing none, Tom Luten is the last person who has signed up to testify. If
anybody wants to testify, please see whoever's back there—I don't see who's
back there—and get your name down and get...we'll get it up here. Thank you,
Mr. Luten.
MR. LUTEN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Committee, for hearing me. Yesterday
was a quiet Sunday. We revisited the TVR census in Maui Meadows and we
found four new ones. So the count now is up to 40 in Maui Meadows. Of those
10, eight are permitted, two are pending, and 30 of them are illegal. So we are
now at four illegals for every legal. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Luten. Members, any questions for Mr. Luten?
Mr. Luten, I have one.
MR. LUTEN: Yes, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: You...are you talking TVRs only or TVR and B&Bs?
MR. LUTEN: You can't really tell from the advertising which business they're in.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, so you did...this was an Internet -MR. LUTEN: This was all vacation rentals.
CHAIR COUCH: --Internet...
MR. LUTEN: Internet search -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR LUTEN: --five of 'em... six of 'em are on Craig's List, and so they come and go and
you have to retrace 'em. Most of them are websites of one sort or another, but
they're easily found, and we've got their websites on them now and...but the
count is up to 40. There's only 600 properties in the Meadows, you know.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. LUTEN: I mean it's turning into a vacation destination. And in fact, it's being
advertised in the Internet that way.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, questions? Alright, thank you, Mr. Luten. Last
chance for anybody else to testify. Going once, twice. Members, without any
objection, I'd like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY ..
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Today we're gonna continue reviewing the Short-Term Rental
Bill. I wanted to mention that something was brought up last meeting about a
2007 MVRA lawsuit that was brought up by the MVRA and the County. The
County was arguing its right to enforce the County laws that prohibit unpermitted
TVRs. In its argument, the County does note the possible negative consequences
to communities that result from following...from allowing unpermitted TVRs.
What we're trying to do now is pass legislation to permit TVR use, and the
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negative consequences cited in the memorandum by the County will hopefully be
mitigated through this legislation. And to address the folks that wanted to talk
about enforcement, yes, the initial draft bill did not have a really strong
enforcement provision, but it's the Chair's intent to not let this bill go out without
a strong component of enforcement. And so we have...when we get down to that
portion of the, of the, the measure, we're going to...I'm going to introduce a lot of
enforcement provisions that will hopefully take that off the table so that we will
be allowed to enforce and our enforcement will have teeth. Currently, the
enforcement really doesn't have that much teeth. As, as well as it's hard to get all
the evidence necessary to do a valid enforcement. So that's this Chair's intent, is
to make sure enforcement is the number one issue with this and, and the number
one means of getting rid of the illegal TVRs because, I agree, illegal TVRs can
sometimes be very disruptive to a neighborhood. Alright, on the desk you have
proposed revisions to...we were working on 19.65.030, Restrictions and
Standards. So first of all, if you have your, your draft bill in front of you and then
on your desk, you've been handed this document that are proposed revisions to
19.65.030, C and D that we discussed at our last meeting. Now before you get all
crazy on the first two pages with all the red and the blue, Pages 3 and 4 are the
clean copy of the proposed Sections C and D. So if you want to take a, a minute
to look at that, go right ahead, wanted to have you take a look at that. That was
discussion about what certain things or who can be the permit holder and whether
or not a corporation can hold a permit and how many. So, Members, do you need
a couple minutes to take a look at the language or can we just go right ahead?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can I ask a question -CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --to Planning based on a testimony that was -CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --just made? I, I, I wanna find out from Planning
the, the number of permitted B&Bs in Maui Meadows, the number of STRs
permitted in Maui Meadows, because when the gentleman say that 30, you know,
not permitted, you know, all the red flags go up, yeah. So if, if I can get that
information from Planning as far as all of the approved B&Bs and STR in Maui
Meadows. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any response?
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MR. SPENCE: Yes, Mr. Chairman, we'll...hopefully by the end of the meeting, we'll
have that for you. I'll check with Current Planning on the exact numbers.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, we're gonna take a short recess so that we can set up
the projector and whatnot and you guys can finish reading your stuff. So two
minutes, is that good enough?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Two minutes...oh, what, five minutes? Alright, five minutes. So at
five after two, we'll come back. The meeting is in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:00 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2: I 0 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Okay. The Planning Committee meeting of October 31,
2011 shall resume. Members, before we get into this, it's important to
note...understand the definition of "person" as it is defined in Title 19. And let
me quote that for you, "Person means a natural person known or unknown, the
person's heirs, executors, administrators, or assigns, and also includes a firm,
partnership, corporation, society or association, its or their successors or assigns
or the agent of any of the aforesaid." That is in Title 19 and that may be...we
may need to refer to that a little bit. If need be, we'll get a copy of that to
everybody if they need to take a look at that. But the handout that we gave you,
"Proposed Revisions to Section 19.65.030", C and D, were a result of a meeting
between Staff and me regarding the comments that were made at the last
Committee meeting. We, we discussed for a long time Sections C and D and
what the Committee was looking to come away with this. So this is what we
came up with. There are some, some things that might've been missed because
the discussion went round and round. So what I would like to do is just go
through and see if anybody has any questions or concerns on Section, let's say, C
first. And here's Section C, the beginning of Section C on the wall. So,
Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I'm trying to sort this out.
And it's my understanding that there's something missing from this. And I would
really appreciate it if we would allow our, our reference or our resource,
Mr. Croly to explain what that is. My understanding is this is supposed to apply
to people who live on the island, persons who have a permit that are on the island.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: This section.
CHAIR COUCH: We can do that, except for Mr. Croly wasn't involved in that
discussion. This was all when we were all here. So this is what we came up with
from our notes. So I kind of agree with you, the short-term rental permit holder,
let's see, shall reside within 20 miles of the short-term rental or...do you know
what, what did we decide on that?
MS. FLAMMER: Or a professional manager would be used, or we also talked about a
family member.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So how can we add that...what language can we add there to
C(3)?
MS. FLAMMER: I, I guess we could say keep No. 3, put a comma, "or be a professional
real"... "be a professional manager". And then if you want to craft some language
about family, it could go into there.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Excuse me, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Is that not covered in the very next section, "if the permit holder
is not a full-time resident of the County"?
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, that's right. That's how we, that's how we...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: But, but it doesn't say in the first section, "shall be a full-time
resident of the County". The second part says, "is not a full-time resident", but
it'd be nice if the first part said, "the short-term rental permit holder shall be a
full-time resident of the County. The second part says, "is not a full-time
resident of the County". And the part about the family can go above also.
-

CHAIR COUCH: I understand what you're talking about Ms. Baisa. What we'd thought
(3) would handle that because it says, "reside within 20 miles of a short-term
rental". So...but if you feel -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'd like it to be -CHAIR COUCH: --more comfortable -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --very clear.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So you're looking at the beginning of C where it says, "the
short-term rental permit holder shall...
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: "Shall be a full-time resident of the County".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Why not put... Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Instead of that, just put right...go...read it this
way, "hold legal title to the lot and be a full-time resident of the County of Maui."
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: These are...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Huh?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, the issue, though, is if we say that, either way -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, it's a different issue.
CHAIR COUCH: --if we say that, either way, "shall"...like for instance, "shall be a fulltime resident of Maui County" then at the bottom, after (3), it's gonna say, "if the
permitted holder is not a full-time resident".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: So —
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --I believe (3) covers it.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You could include (3) with (1), Chair: "shall be full-time
resident of the County and reside within 20 miles of the short-term rental."
CHAIR COUCH: And, and again, Members, this is why we kind of did it the way we
did it, it's all coming back to me now. ... (Laughter) ... If we say, "shall be a
resident of"..."a full-time resident of the County of Maui", then the whole section
below becomes moot, if I'm not mistaken, is that right? We had our, our Staff
lawyers in on this one. Mr. Hopper wasn't there, though. If we say, "the short-
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term rental permit holder shall be a full-time resident of the County", then we say,
well if they're not.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa then Mr. Hopper.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I could be a full-time resident of Maui and live within 20
miles, but not necessarily hold legal title, or I could hold legal title and not be a
full-time resident. You know what I'm saying? They're kind of separate issues.
And I'm going to tell you, as we go, we're gonna get more and more confused
unless we are very, very specific. And even if it appears to be wordy, my advice
is we leave it in.
CHAIR COUCH: But if we say, "shall be a full-time resident", then the whole section
below it cannot be...cannot work.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Why?
CHAIR COUCH: Because we...in the top, we say, they shall be a full-time resident.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right. But that's only for that section, then take the second part
and still have another, like a D.
CHAIR COUCH: Let me, let me ask Mr. Hopper, he had some comments.
MR. HOPPER: Well thank you, Mr. Chair. It does appear that really the, the permit
holder does not have to be a full-time resident of the County. It's just that if they
are not, then they have additional requirements below. It provides expressly that
the permit holder does not have to be a full-time resident of the County, it's just
that they have to designate a manager. Now if you wanted to mention at the top,
they have to be a, a, a full-time resident, you could say something like, "except as
provided below", but the, the way that it's phrased now, there's really no
requirement that a person be a full-time resident of the County. It's just that if
they are, they...there's less...they, they don't have to appoint a manager which is
another section. And that if they aren't, then they have to appoint a manager and,
and I, I think that that's what's here. Because originally you had that statement
and it was deleted, you know, to, to, to make it clear, because if I'm not a fulltime resident of the County, I, I can still get a permit, I just need to appoint a
manager, as I understand it.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Okay. So if we say something about being a full-time resident
in C and then say, at the end of (3) say, "or"...will that...
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MR. HOPPER: Or except that, except that you say, "shall be a full-time resident of the
County -CHAIR COUCH: Except as noted.
MR. HOPPER: --except as provided below." But honestly, the way it is now, just for,
for my sake, I, I, I do think it's a bit, it's a bit better, because it's really not the
case that you have to reside on the property, it's just that if, if you don't, you have
to appoint a manager. Unless I'm, I'm reading it wrong, but it does appear that
there is no requirement that someone reside in the County full-time to hold one of
these permits.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, I believe it was...that was our...the general consensus
is that they didn't have to be a full-time resident of the County of Maui. But if
I'm mistaken, I, I mean I believe that's what we talked about and that's what my
notes say. Yes, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, there's no requirement that you have to be a full-time
resident of the County in order to get a permit, but then there's this administering
or this living with the permit once you get it. And a full-time resident, obviously,
is gonna do an easier job and have easier than a person who doesn't reside here.
And that's the issue that we've had with these short-term rentals is that people
own permits, but they don't live here and they're not paying attention and that's
why we have the mess we have. So we're trying to figure out how do we deal
with it. Obviously, the alternative is to have the full-time resident manager, and
that person can be a family member, which is missing from this and we need to
put that in there. So, you know, however it reads, it's gotta be clear that either
you live here and you take care of it or you have somebody to take care of it. And
that, that's what we're trying to do here.
CHAIR COUCH: And when you talking about the family member, and I know we
wanted to fit that in somehow, are you talking either/or...whether
they're...whether the permit holder themselves has...is a full-time resident or
not? For instance, if you have one and they decide to move, you want to appoint
somebody from your family as your manager.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: So you're not a full-time resident, or if you are a full-time resident and
just don't want to hassle with it -VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Correct.
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CHAIR COUCH: --either way. So you want the family member available...that
option...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Let me give you an example.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: If I wanted to do a short-term rental, and I want to appoint my
son who lives here to be the full-time manager because there'll be times like
when I'm out-of-state or I'm, you know, whatever that should be allowable.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So do you have a suggestion as to where you want to put the
family member? So you're saying the family member doesn't have to have an
active Hawaii State Real Estate License?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I don't think that's a requirement. I think it's for people that are
not here and that needs somebody to watch things for them, I mean on the family
member. You know, there's a real difference between the owner and a
family...close family member -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --and an owner who doesn't even live here.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. Members, any comments? Okay. So let's see where you'd
want to put that, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's, it's gotta go in Section C.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Because when you get down to the second piece, the second half,
that's the person who doesn't...is not a full-time resident, doesn't live here.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Actually if...can we scroll down a little bit, Kim. to see if
there's another...
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: What's the end, end of this section, is it (4)?
CHAIR COUCH: I guess I'll have to talk with Mr. Hopper and see if he can find a, a
good, legal place to put that.
MR. HOPPER: I am...at this time, I'd, I'm not necessarily comfortable doing this on the
fly. Maybe if after a recess --
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We can come back to that.
MR. HOPPER: --or come back after we consider it a bit more.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Another issue is that I also saw that part (2) and (3) of Section C are not
applicable if the, if the permit holder is not a full-time resident, apparently. So I
don't know if there should maybe be a statement after each of those sections,
"except as provided below". Because that would make it clear that...I mean (1),
it appears it applies anyway legal title except in Section D; and (2) and (3), the
owner does not have to be accessible 24 hours a day and does not, obviously,
have to reside within 20 miles if they are not a full-time resident of the County.
And in fact they designate someone else. So...
CHAIR COUCH: So you want to say, "except as provided below".
MR. HOPPER: Well maybe there's another way to, to do that, but after (2) and (3), you
could say, "except as provided below" which accounts for if the person is not a
full-time resident. I, I'd, I'd see (2) and (3) say if you are a full-time resident,
then those are your requirements. Below it, though, if you're not a full-time
resident, those are you requirements.
CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. HOPPER: So -CHAIR COUCH: Alright.
MR. HOPPER: --perhaps to make that clear.
CHAIR COUCH: So right after (I )...
MR. HOPPER: After (2) and (3)...I think (1) shows you where the exception is to the -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. HOPPER: --requirement of owning title; (2), you could state, "except as provided
below" because the owner does not have to be accessible 24 hours a day, they can
designate someone if they're not a full-time resident -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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MR. HOPPER: --and (3) could be also except as provided below". Maybe not the, the
most articulate way of drafting, but I, I think it accomplishes the goal of, of
clarifying as what Member Baisa had brought up earlier about making sure that
it's clear that this top part applies to residents and the bottom part applies to nonresidents. As, as for her, the other issue that Member Baisa brought up, I don't
have an answer for that right, right now.
-

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let, let me ask the Members. If you are okay with the intent
behind these two sections we can then recraft it again with Ms. Baisa's concerns
and Mr. Hopper's concerns. But, in essence, we're saying that if you're a fulltime resident, you have to have this...the, the top three...you, you have to be
available at the top three; and if you're not, you must have a manager who shall
have the, the next five, except for the fact that we're gonna fit in a
family...immediate family member. Any concerns from the Members on that?
Or without... if we have consensus, we can, we can recraft that again with those
other concerns? Does anybody else have any other concerns on this? Okay,
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, and it is just my personal bias, right?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Number one, I would not put the fox in the henhouse. I
would just like to leave it open, open with no direction as to a requirement of a
specific entity. It really should be up to the business operation and we should not
dictate to them that one, you must be a realtor, you must have all those
credentials. You know, I, I think it opens a can of worms. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: For, for simplicity, and you're gonna redraft so you can think
about this, probably we should start that second part talking about, "shall be a
member of the family" and then or if it's not a member of the family, then get into
the other piece.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Kim, do you have that? Just in notes when we recraft. Okay, so
everybody gets the idea of what we're trying to do here -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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CHAIR COUCH: --is to have somebody onsite, somewhere, 24/7 and eventually further
down in here, there's gonna be a number that they can be reached posted in front
as one of our testifiers requested. I mean we, that's been the intent all along. So
then I want to move to D which is gonna be more exciting. . . . (Laughter) . .
This is gonna talk about...D talks about...we, we mentioned possibilities of
family trust, corporations, or whatever being able to hold a permit. And we, we
went around. around on that a little bit and so what we came out with is
something along these lines basically that says, if you're a corporation, you have
to have the president of the corporation hold the permit and only one, one person
can hold...or a person can only hold one permit...let's see, I can just quickly go
for the audience, is it up there? Okay, good. Does anybody have any questions
with those three provisions right there on corporations, D(1), (2), and (3)? Okay,
if there is no objections, I want to move to (4). Are there any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay, so, so No. 4 talks about if the lot is owned by a
corporation, the president of the corporation shall become the permit holder upon
approval by the Department. Any concerns with that one?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. No. 5, "the permit holder shall be responsible for satisfying the
condition set forth in the short-term rental permit". That seems straightforward.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair'?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. HOPPER: Just on the previous section -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --(4), maybe you should say, "by the Department or Commission as
applicable". Won't some of these permits be approved by the Planning
Commission -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --in certain cases?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we can put that in. Yes, Mr. Spence.
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MR. SPENCE: Also on that No. 4, I, I, remember the last time we were talking about
what if a corporation owned a number of, of these. The way that this is written,
there's only one president per corporation; therefore, the corporation would only
own one or could only own one rental.
CHAIR COUCH: We're gonna get to that later.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, No. 6. This is going to be the fun one. This was
brought up because there are numerous residences generally in, I would think,
Kapalua and certainly in Wailea/Makena that are high-end residences that were
never and will likely never be in the long-term resident pool, i.e., $10 million
homes, et cetera. One of the things we're...that we're running into is several of
those homes are owned by a single person, you know, several groups of homes
that are owned by single individuals. What is the, what is the Members', the
Committee's preference on that situation? The way it is written here, it means it's
basically saying you can hold more than one permit if your home is
worth...exceeds the, the median single-family home sales price by 200 percent.
So we're talking about if a home is worth $500,000, or the median price is worth
$500,000, the home has to be over $1 million dollars more than that. That's just
throwing the number 200 percent. It could be 400 percent, it could be
600 percent. The number 200 percent was just thrown in there as a starting point.
So I think Mr. Pontanilla had a, a question, then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Jog my head here. Two hundred percent. My,
my, my whole take is that if the person owns more than one property that is worth
in excess of several million dollars, then, you know, we just exploiting Maui
County to be...it's almost like running a hotel. You know, you, you come here,
you buy five, six lots, you put up million dollar homes, and then you come in for
short-term rentals. I think that's wrong.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, yes, I agree with that. There is a section, however, further down
that says you can't come in and build a home for short-term rentals, has to be an
existing home.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Even so, it's still investing to, to go into business
to rent out these short-term rentals. So you competing almost like the hotels here.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I would, I would imagine that the purpose of this is to try to
protect affordable housing --
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CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: --and that most of us will not be renting -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --homes that cost millions and millions of dollars. But, you
know, I realize this situation is what it is and that we're coming in very late here
into the, into the gate. You know, the horses are out of the gate already. But I
would prefer that we were not giving a bunch of permits to the same person. But,
you know, because these things probably exist already and people have invested
millions and millions of dollars, I can understand why this provision is here even
though really don't care for it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CI IAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. I tend to agree and, and I would
like very much so to make sure that no more than two permits per person, per
entity, whatever could be...I, I don't know if that can be...but no more than two.
That ensures that somebody doesn't come in and...just buy a bunch of houses for
that purpose. And we have a hotel industry, we have timeshares, we have
condominiums, you know, you know, I just don't see that as being...on top of
that, I don't think anybody would be that foolish economically to go buy a bunch
of million dollar homes to turn 'em into timeshares or, or vacation rentals.
CHAIR COUCH: To short-term rentals.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But if they are some...I don't know...
CHAIR COUCH: Well actually it's several of the homes in Makena certainly there's a
group, several groups, like three or four homes are owned by different individuals
that are all short-term rentals at the high-end, they're $10 million homes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Then we know...then I think it's time we
say, "no". And I don't care if they have 'em now. We say, "no"; we say, no".
-

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I mean I, I prefer not.
CHAIR COUCH: Whatever 's the pleasure of the Committee, that's what we're here for
to discuss.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I'll leave it up to others, but -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --mine would be no more than two and that's it.
CHAIR COUCH: No more than two. Okay. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, you know, if they're in a proper
zoned area, fine, but if not then I, I, I wouldn't even limit to two. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: So you're thinking that if they...if, if the people that are out there like
that now, they would have to get a Change in Zoning for their, for their locations?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well, there are locations that you, you can do
that right now. So...
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Well these are like Keawakapu, I think there's a couple there
and a couple in Makena.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, if they're in a Hotel/Resort area, then fine.
CHAIR COUCH: But there, there's no actual zoning for that. I think they're in either
Residential or Interim. I don't know exactly what the zoning is there.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Chair'?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Another thought about that because of my concern about what
might exist and, you know, harm to people that, you know, have invested a lot of
money, if we were to kind of say, "okay, if you're doing this the first year of this
new law, you're kind of grandfathered and allowed to do this, but no more after
that."
CHAIR COUCH: So you're saying after the first year, you can only have one, period,
end of story? Members, any comments on that? Is anybody...is everybody agree
with that, allow those that are existing right now to exist and then limit it from
then on? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I...the, the challenge I have with
limiting this group, is if they're already there, they already have employees,
they've already got gardeners, housekeepers, managers, et cetera, and most of
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these...I would be more interested in raising the 200 percent maybe up to
something a little bit higher. If...1 don't know what the median price is. I recall
it being in the, in the mid $500,000 range.
CHAIR COUCH: I believe the Department has that.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chairman. We pulled the median sales price off
of...for last month and it's 414,000. So 200 percent would be like 1.2 million and
if you wanted to raise it to three, you know, then we're talking, you know, over
$2 million.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My recollection is that the, the number of houses that we
were looking at were in the range of -MR. SPENCE: One point six.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I'd say $3 million and up if I'm not mistaken. So that
we would need to increase it to -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four or five.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --400 or, no, more than that, about 600 percent.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But I, I just have a problem saying, "Okay, well you've
got an existing operation, you've got existing employees, and we're just gonna
cast them out."
CHAIR COUCH: So then you would happy with the, the one-year provision saying,
"Look, if you apply within the year -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --you're okay. After that...

-

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think that's, I think that's fair. And I also don't have a,
I don't have a problem with it because they're not competing for housing.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that, that was my, my thought when we, when we did this is that
wanted to put a number in there to make sure that they're not competing for any
kind of long-term, residential housing.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And the other, the other part of it, Chair, is that if
somebody's coming here to stay in a $10 million home -CHAIR COUCH: We want 'em to come.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --yeah, we...we're better off getting those people in our
planes making sure that the, the load factors are maintained, and that helps my
hotel, it helps everybody else in Maui. So...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, if, you know, percentages is, is a game
I don't, don't like playing because prices of homes move up and down. And so
right now you talking 700 percent to even get...and that's 2,848,000 to get
700 percent at 414. If you're talking 3 million, Mr. White, then why don't we say
3 million? Why not just say what we want and make it specific? We play games,
we get hurt later on.
CHAIR COUCH: The concern here was the exact same thing, same, same reason you
just mentioned. If you stick it at 3 million, if at some time in the future the
housing prices really go way up then we're...the gap between the two is smaller
and smaller. Whereas if you keep it at a percentage, then if the prices of the
housing goes way up, then the price of the bigger house has to go up as well. If if
one number's fluid, the other number needs to be fluid as well, in my, in my
opinion. Now that's...if the Committee wants to go a different way, I'm fine with
that, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well again like Ms. Baisa said a couple times, be
very specific. So that's what I've been trying to get to is if that was...you're
talking 3 million, then put it down 3 million. And again if somebody stays at a
$3 million, $10 million house, $5 million house, I agree, they probably wouldn't
stay at many hotels.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, this, this sounds like yes, I agree with you on that
comment this sounds like something that we may need to...do we have a, a, a
feeling one way or the other, or do you want to go for a vote on this one?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, I just want...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Fast question.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe Planning can give us some idea, zoning
along beachfront properties, you know, if they are all, you know, mixture of
Residential, Hotel, Condominiums, Apartment -MR. SPENCE: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --Resort.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, that it...there, there certainly is a mixture, you know, all
along our coastlines of...you know, Kihei, there's...I can think of a number of
apartments, there are some hotels. I don't mean just in Wailea. I mean like
underdeveloped hotel property in Kihei, A-1 Apartment districts, some A-2,
there's quite a bit of Single-Family Residential. I think that there's...and maybe
if that answers your question, I might offer a little bit more information.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I was thinking of more specific between
Mana Kai and Wailea development.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. We have specific information on that area. . Laughter) . .
And my planner specifically looked this up, and it's a little bit dark in here. We
have some recent sales in that area like along Keawakapu which would be SingleFamily Residential zoned, we have sales for like $12 million, $9 million, I believe
that's a 14 and I'll bring my glasses next time. Okay. Oh gosh, that's better. It's
14.5, 7.65, 8.6, 9.6, 12. almost 12.5, 11.25, 10 million, and 9 million. So the, the,
the price range that we're really trying to discuss in this that will never be a part
of, you know, workforce housing, they will never be a part of -(

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Exactly.
MR. SPENCE: --you know, losing residential to...for local population.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And it's zoned Residential?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, it's zoned Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
MR. SPENCE: And it, and I would say the way that it has been developed, I mean even
with upper-end Residential, it's still not the same as Hotel. You know, so what
would you call it? I, 1 think Single-Family Residential and, you know, this would
be the appropriate kind of permit that we're talking about here to allow this kind
of use.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, and, Mr. Pontanilla, there's another way to go about this, but it
kinda is more all-encompassing, and I'm, I'm, I'm a little hesitant to do it, but I
believe Kauai does this, if I'm not mistaken. They say if such and such area is a
resort district, even though the zoning may be Single-Family, but if you're in this
resort district, you're good to go. We could do that. The problem is if, if there
are some of those homes in the vicinity that could be in fact used for long-term
residential, 'cause they aren't the high-end homes, they can get sucked right into
that, too.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: So I, I'd rather be a little bit more specific in that, if your home is, you
know, is way up there, then it's not going to be as part of the, the long-term...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I was just trying to get a good feel as far as
the, the home prices over there.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. You asked. . . . (Laughter) . . . Members, we still... the
question is kind of out there that whether we want to go a percentage or a dollar
amount. Is there any preference? I know Mr. Victorino would prefer a dollar
amount. Any other Members have a preference either way, any thoughts?
Because I personally prefer the percentage amount. So maybe, Mr. Victorino, if
you'd like to make a motion to change that to a, an actual dollar amount and see
if...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I, I'm not...I count votes just like you, Mr. Chair.
And I don't think that's going one way or the other.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So as far as the percentage, then I would like to see
700 percent put in there and just be -CHAIR COUCH: And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --supposed to put in the 700, replace 200 -CHAIR COUCH: With 700?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --yeah, exceed 700 percent.
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CHAIR COUCH: Unless there's any objection, I'm fine with that. That number, by the
way, Mr. Victorino, this is a, this is an increase over the median amount. So if the
median amount is 400 and whatever it is, 700 makes it 2.8 plus the actual median
amount. So it's...that brings it to 3.2. So is, is everybody okay with 700 percent?
Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, I, I think that's a good starting point, but I'm thinking of the
numbers that we heard Mr. Spence spell out and those are humongous numbers.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, they are. ... (Laughter) .. .
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: I mean most of us will never see those numbers in our entire
lifetime.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Or all of us together probably we'll never see that in our lifetime.
So 700 percent is only going to come to what, 3, 3 -CHAIR COUCH: Three point two.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --3.2, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and I do want to protect areas like Maui Meadows, you know,
`cause Maui Meadows has some million, $1.5 million homes that are being used
part of, part of 'em are being used for long-term rentals.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: But what if -CHAIR COUCH: I, I, I know I stayed in a cottage one for ten years, and...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --if, if we go with the higher percent, we exempt a lot more than
if we keep it lower.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We catch more fish in the net.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. So you, you're asking for the higher number?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So I'm kinda thinking maybe I like the lower.
CHAIR COUCH: You like the lower number?

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 31, 2011

VICE-CHAIR BAISA: The 200 percent.
CHAIR COUCH: But then that will...that kinda would bring in Maui Meadows would
be allowed to do some -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Would be allowed.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well then...okay.
CHAIR COUCH: You want the higher number, right?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I, I'm sorry, the higher.
CHAIR COUCH: The higher. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: This is all very confusing. Okay. I just, I just want to make sure
that we got the math right -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --because we want to catch these people.
CHAIR COUCH: You want to go to 800 percent?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So do I hear seven? Can I have eight?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We already at seven. So...
CHAIR COUCH: Let's leave it at seven for now, and if...we can always change that
number if we find that it...you know, because we can't cover everything here
in...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, but, you know, this is a starting point again.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And like Mr. Victorino says, you know, this whole market tends
to change. I mean look at how dramatically it's changed in the last two or three
years, and it can go the other way just as quickly.
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: So I don't think this is something that's gonna be here forever,
but we gotta start somewhere.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: And let's get this ordinance done.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Otherwise we'll be here for the next week checking the real
estate.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. We're gonna change that to 700. So...and then the other thing
we wanted to do -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: -- was add about...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Before we move on, one of the thoughts I had was who
determines the value of the home? Can we change that to the Maui County's
assessed value?
CHAIR COUCH: Do you want assessed value? That's kind of low.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well it might, it might...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr., let me, let me ask Mr. Spence where he got that number. What is
that number?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Market?
MR. SPENCE: The median sales price we got off of the Realtors...Maui Realtors
Association. They keep monthly statistics.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm not talking about the median sales price.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, okay. The...
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Sorry, I' I'm talking about the value of the home
that's applying for the permit.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, okay.
CHAIR COUCH: I see. So, yes, then I, I can buy tax-assessed value.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would, I would say we change it from a percentage and
say the value of the assessed...the Maui County assessed value of the home is, is
ten times the island's medium single-family home sales price.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I like that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's the same as saying 1,000 percent.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Is it not?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 1,000 percent.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten times is 1,000 percent. Wait, wait, now...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You're in the wrong spot.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, where the...it's "short-term rental home where the value of the
home exceeds 700 percent", that's where he wants to put that in there. "Where
the assessed value of the home"...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: "Where the Maui County"...
CHAIR COUCH: "The Maui County Tax Department assessed value".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Of what home?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Of the applicant's home.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Of the applicant's home?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. That's what, that's what we're talking about, the short-term
rental home right now.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So... . . . (Short pause) . . . but you gotta put the
applicant's...that's what you're saying, right, Michael?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: "Value of home is ten times"...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We don't have the "ten times" there yet.
MS. WILLENBRINK: So I'm getting rid of "exceeds 700 percent" and saying, "is ten
times"?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: "The County assessed value of the home"...sorry. "The
assessed value of the home is ten times the island's medium [sic] single-family
home sales".
CHAIR COUCH: And you just want that because you don't like percents? It's the same
thing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's just, it's just...yeah, same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So just why don't you just say 1,000 percent then'?
Ten times...oh, I don't know.
CHAIR COUCH: Ten times seems...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Ten times is a really easy calculation.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah. I agree.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: For us.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We are taking into consideration in doing this, when we talk
about the assessed value—and Mr. White's very much aware of this the ag
value. We gotta make sure what, what assessed value.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Market value.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, good point.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We better, we better get the right value 'cause there's a variety of
`em.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: The declared market value?
CHAIR COUCH: No, the assessed market value. The County does an assessment on the
market value.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Market value.
CHAIR COUCH: And we want to put "the island's" back in, that you have crossed out
right there.
MS. WILLENBRINK: There's more than one island. I could do it this way.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes, okay. No, no, you're right.
MS. WILLENBRINK: We got "County's".
CHAIR COUCH: "The County's", say, "the County's median".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Why don't you just put "County of Maui". Then
that way you don't have a problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They can't use the County of Hawaii or County of
Kauai.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
MS. WILLENBRINK: County is defined.
CHAIR COUCH: County...the County is defined. County is defined in the definition.
Okay. So I, I knew (6) would be a tough one. And now we have the lawyers
want to speak up. . . . (Laughter) .. .
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MR. HOPPER: Just a clarification, Mr. Chair. If the, the homes are at this value, is, is
there a certain number over one permit that, that a homeowner could have or is it
simply those aren't going to be counted? I think it could be clarified. It says,
"may hold no more than one short-term rental home permit unless" and then does
that mean unless the, the homes are at that value in which case they shall... can,
can a permit holder have an unlimited number or, or one extra, two extra, or...a
little ambiguous?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Victorino suggested two, but then we thought about -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There may be multiples out there.
CHAIR COUCH: --yeah, we thought about doing the within one year of this -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --of this rule being passed, yeah. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Then, Mr. Chair -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, if we're going to go with one year, I
still then would rather give somebody who may have five right now at least the
opportunity for two if we're going to change it within one year 'cause that person
might have, might have invested a lot of money. So, you know, to be fair, if they
got three, four, or five, then you can end up with two. But this way, if you've got
five now, you end up with only one. I mean who, you know, again I heard that,
that's not fair to hurt them real bad. If they got two, then they're not, they're not
going to get anything more, if they got three, they lose one. But if, if you limit it
or you just say give 'em all they want, then whichever way you wanna do it. But
I think that becomes really dangerous when you say, "after one year, after effect
of this law, ordinance I should say, then you roll back whatever other ones you
have. That's what Ms. Baisa is saying, right?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, no.
CHAIR COUCH: No. I think it's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What are you saying?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead, Ms....
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: What I'm saying is that rather than saying you can have only
one, I'm saying you can have more than one as long as this situation of, of money
or the worth applies and you do it within the first...you apply within the first year.
There's no concern about having more than one; but after the second year, if you
want to come in, then you have to qualify.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: If you already operating, you're grandfathered. You have one
year and you keep on going 'cause you're in. It's for the new people that want to
come in.
CHAIR COUCH: And I think that addresses -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. Pontanilla's concern -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --of somebody else coming in later -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --saying I want to buy up ten homes and have 'em all to myself or
build ten more homes, and that was his concern.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well if we -CHAIR COUCH: And that's why we threw the one year in there.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --Chair, if we do like we did with the B&B -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --you cannot build a home and apply.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It has to be an existing home or an existing structure before you
apply.
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CHAIR COUCH: So, Mr. Hopper, as far as I can tell, right now unlimited...first of all,
there aren't that many.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm guessing there's maybe three or four people at the most, maybe
five that this would apply to. Then after that, I mean it's few and far in between
as far as I can see especially if we put the one year.
MR. HOPPER: Again, Mr. Chair, it would...I would...we would just want clarity as far
as this, this section, as far as the Council's intent.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Right now, if it would say -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We should come back.
MR. HOPPER: --I mean I, I would advise drafting ordinances that apply equally to
everyone. And then if you wanted to have some sort of provision for people that
are...that apply within one year of the ordinance, you could say, "except that
these limitations shall not apply to those who apply within the first year" or, or
something along, along those lines, or at least clarifying each. Like what happens
if a new applicant comes in, are they...'cause these are normally written in a
manner that's designed for new permittees and to apply equally to everybody, as
the B&B law was, was written. So that's usually the default we have and then
write in an exception if you, if you wanted to have an exception. But right now I
think it just says, you know, I, I think a little sentence after the, at the time of the
application, there could be a statement that then the, then the permit, then the,
then the permittee may hold or that the homes over that value shall not count
towards the...to the...shall be allowed in addition or some language that I can't
think of, you know, offhand.
CHAIR COUCH: Well we're gonna have a recess here pretty soon. Maybe we can
come up with something to that, that both you and the Planning Department can
live with in a, enforcing and interpreting 'cause we don't want -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --to be unclear about things. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, one of the things that helps me when I'm trying to do this
kind of stuff, 'cause you get lost in the words, but if you kinda take an example --
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --then you're okay. Let's assume that somebody in Wailea has a
home that costs $2 million and they're using it as a vacation rental. If we said,
you know, you're kinda given a grandfathering period this first year, you come in
and apply, you can still continue to do that; but for a new person coming in,
they're gonna have to meet this ten times thing. Is that what we're saying? How
is this going be interpreted?
CHAIR COUCH: No, I think it's my understanding from the discussion we had before
that anybody who at this point has something that meets that criteria -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Can do it.
CHAIR COUCH: --can do it -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --and in the future, can do it. But in the future, they may be limited to,
as Mr. Victorino said, two. That's to prevent any kind of proliferation of buying
up homes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And, and as far as those prior to the...that are going to be
covered in this one year, what's their situation?
CHAIR COUCH: As far as how many?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: The way it's written now, there isn't a limitation; but there isn't any
that are existing at this point, unless somebody happens to hear this meeting and
go out and buy all, you know, 20 homes or something like that, I don't know. I, I
don't see that, that what's out there that, that situation exists that there's
somebody's got a ton of homes over, over ten times the median price.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I don't know, you know, I, I'm really out of this multi-million
dollar home business.
CHAIR COUCH: No, I know. . . . (Laughter) . . .
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm struggling with the ones I have. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again just the way we are at this point in time, I
think we gotta step back a moment -VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --because -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we've gone from around 3 million which was a
discussion point, now, if we go ten times the assessed, market value of a medium
[sic,/ single-family home on Maui today would be 4.3 -CHAIR COUCH: Four point four million or something.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --4 or 5 million, right?
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
Something like that, right, 4.4, -.5 million
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
approximately. So the guy who had a $3 million house, he's, he's, pardon the
expression -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --he just got shafted. So I think we gotta slow it
down a bit.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't like ten times, I don't think ten times makes
a lot of difference. I do math...700 percent, I do it every day. I don't know about
my colleagues, but I can figure out some other number. But if we go seven times
or six times, but I think we've gone to a limit that gonna eliminate some of the
people that probably are doing it right now. My limitation was just so that
somebody just did what you said.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Tomorrow heard this, went out and bought ten
homes. I don't think that's gonna happen -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but, you know, so I think maybe we need a recess
to kinda figure this out a little bit more.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And 'cause -CHAIR COUCH: It's about time anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --yeah, I think, yeah, and the darkness has, had
made me fall asleep a little bit more. I'm sorry, I apologize.
CHAIR COUCH: I know, we haven't heard from Chair Mateo, I haven't looked over
there, it's too dark.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You don't, you don't want to look over there.
So, Members, we'll have a, a
Okay.
CHAIR COUCH:
. . . (Laughter) . . .
fifteen...quarter after, it's about a 12-minute recess, okay. . . (gavel)..
RECESS:

3:03 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:22 p.m.

The Maui County Council Planning
CHAIR COUCH:
. . . (gavel). . .
Commission...Planning Committee meeting of October 31s t will come back to
order. Members, we left off and we decided to work with our legal beagles with
some language. So let's go back to C, and we're talking about who, who can do
what where.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: This is the suggested language, and I'll just read it for the, the, the
folks out there in TV land if they can't read that. Oh, let's get some lights.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hit the lights.
CHAIR COUCH: We're gonna hit the lights. But basically, the short-term rental permit
holder (1) shall hold legal title to the lot on which the short-term rental home is
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located, except as provided for in Section D; (2) shall be accessible to guests and
County departments 24 hours per day, except for provided below; and shall reside
within 20 miles of the short-term rental, except as provided below; and may
designate a person related by blood, marriage, or civil union as a manager. And
then below, which is gonna become Section D actually, if the permit holder is not
a full-time resident of the County, the permit holder shall designate a manager
who shall...and then I believe all that language is going to stay the same. Is that
correct, Kim?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Are we okay with that? Ms. Baisa, that was your main
concern. You get the family members in there, you have the requirements, and
that's generally our preference. But the first one's always listed as our
preference.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Looks okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We'll have the time to digest that a little bit.
MR. HOPPER: I would point out, Mr. Chair, that it, it. it does look like if the, the permit
holder is not a full-time resident, that they're, they're...I don't know if the intent
was to say if they're not a full-time resident, the manager can be somebody who is
related by blood without those requirements. It looks like that "designated by
blood, marriage, or civil union" may, may be tied to someone who is a full-time
resident, and the bottom part is someone who's not a full-time resident. But if
that's the intent, that's, that's fine, but I, I just wanted to clarify if the intent was
to allow a manager to be a, you know, a blood relative of someone who's not a
full-time resident -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. HOPPER: --if that's...okay.
CHAIR COUCH: And Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: Did, did you want it to specifically in D address residents that do not
live within 20 miles because they also need a manager?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I thought that was...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that, that is a good point. As part of D, if the permit holder is
not a full-time resident or is not within 20 miles...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Have another person right there..."in".
MS. WILLENBRINK: Is that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "Not within", yeah?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No. "Of the County" is in the wrong place.
CHAIR COUCH: Not...yeah. yeah. So "if it's not a full-time resident of the County or
does not live within 20 miles -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --of the -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --short-term rental.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that help, Ms. Flammer? ... (Short pause) . . And I
appreciate, Ms. Flammer, your Department coming up with this 'cause you are
the ones that have to deal with the people coming in trying to find the loopholes.
And having been down there for about only six months, there are many people
that want to find the loopholes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Amen.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Does that help for you, Ms. Flammer? Okay. Then the rest of
the language we've already discussed. Now we go to the next section which is
going to become E. And we're okay with (1), (2), (3), and I believe (4). Keep
going. Okay. Six is the one that we changed. Basically it says, one person may
hold no more than one short-term rental home permit, except that a person may
hold more than one short-term rental home permit if the permits are for short-term
rental homes where the County's assessed market value of the home is ten times
the County's median single-family home sales price at the time of the
application". B, that should be "and", right? And the permit holder files
complete applications for the short-term rental home permits within one year of
the effective date of this ordinance". That, I believe, satisfies the discussion we
had. Now, Mr. Victorino, you had mentioned that you still like the seven times
versus ten times.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I think that's still more applicable --
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CHAIR COUCH: Can you speak in the microphone, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and that would...yeah, I still think that's more
applicable to what's out there right now. And that will still take us into the
3 million plus bracket. And, you know, those who have that 2.5 to 3 million,
$3.5 million home and they've been doing that, they would not be excluded at this
point. 'Cause ten times puts it at...even at the low-end now at our market -CHAIR COUCH: Four point four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we're looking at 4.5.
CHAIR COUCH: Any objections to making that seven, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I don't care.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So we'll make that seven. Now, with all that and the...are we
okay with No. 6? And that protects a lot of existing job makers and providers.
Alright, now No. 7, and this is, this is the one that's actually should be
straightforward and I think everybody is, would be in agreement with. The permit
may not be transferable by direct transfer, sale of a corporation, or transfer or sale
by a trust to a person that is not a beneficiary of the trust; except that a permit may
be transferred by a corporation's president to a successor president or by a trustee
to a successor trustee. What that means in English, is you can't sell it or transfer
anything unless the president of a corporation, who is already the permit holder,
changes, but the corporation...if the corporation is sold, then that makes the
permit null and void right there. And the same with the trustee, if the, if the
trustee gets changed for some reason, especially in the family, then you should be
able to change that permit holder name. Is everybody in agreement with that or
not?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No object...
CHAIR COUCH: Any objections to leaving it like that?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: No objections. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair, just a question.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. At what point are the corporations and the
trustees required to advise the Department of such a transfer?
CHAIR COUCH: Ah, good point. Mr. Spence, reading this, reading this, do you
have...do you need a clarification on that or do we need to put it in language? Or
Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: How, how we would do it for...how we do it now for a Bed &...well
it would be upon the, the transfer. I mean it would be upon the corporation
president changing, they would need to notify us because that permit holder
would no longer be working for the corporation. So it would have to be...it
wouldn't be at renewal.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, we're not saying it's in renewal. We're asking
what the transfer process...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, can you use the microphone, please?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. No, we're not talking about a renewal, we're,
we're...I'm asking about what the transfer process is. Is there, you know, 30
days, 90 days, 120 days, I mean what is the County expecting of, you know, for
information in terms of that particular transfer?
MR. SPENCE: I think what we would probably...I mean, to me, it, we probably would
put a condition on the permit to say that within 90 days of, you know, the change
of presidency or the change of trustees that you provide the Planning Department
with the appropriate documentation.
So if we say, provided that the appropriate documentation
CHAIR COUCH:
has...appropriate notification has been made to the County within 90 days of said
transfer.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Are you okay with that -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That's...
CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. That is fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, Members, I did want to go, when we talked about the, the
20 miles thing, it should be 20 driving miles. Because somebody in Keokea
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could, could be the manager of something in Makena and certainly be a whole lot
more than 20 miles...20 driving miles away, but less than 20 miles away. So are
you...is everybody okay with going with that when we get back up there?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good. Okay. Yeah, that's good. Then up above where we put
the "20 miles"...little bit further up. Keep going. It's up there somewhere...there
you go. Within..."does not live within 20 driving miles". And we can come up
with the actual legalese for that. I don't know that driving...Mr. Pontanilla, who
is an excellent driver in golf, can drive a long way.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter) . . .
CHAIR COUCH: . . . (Laughter) . . . Alright. If there are no objections, I'd like to, I'd
like to move on to the next Section, the next letter which is E on your old list, but
is now gonna be F. As soon as she gets it up there, that's Page 18.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're not working on this one anymore.
CHAIR COUCH: You're way down. Page...there you go. There you are. Yeah, okay,
the number...
MS. WILLENBRINK: You want to go to E or...did E last week.
CHAIR COUCH: We did E last week, okay. Were we left on F?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, F. Members, Chair has some concerns about F. Yes, we want
them to be in compliance with all other applicable Federal, State, and County
laws, the billing standards shall be applied to any short-term rental home that,
that, I'm sorry. shall be applied to any short-term rental home, shall be no greater
than those in effect at the time of the building permit for when the structure was
obtained. Staff, do you want to tell us what...why that's in there? I, I know why,
but I just want to see if I, if I am correct in my assumptions.
MR. SPENCE: I'm not entirely sure what the, the question is. That an applicant be
subject to all of the Federal, State, and County laws I, I think in practice...I mean
we want to make sure everybody has a building permit and that, that the house is
safe.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
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MR. SPENCE: Is that what you're referring to?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. As a practical standard, when...I'll just say, we have just worldgrade inspectors. They go into a home, they know if that, you know, wall outlet
was changed with or without a permit. And just as a, as a practical thing, it's like
they go through a house, it...compliance is something very difficult to obtain.
Are the homes safe? Yes. I, I think that's easy to determine whether something is
built to Code, whether it's, you know, the hand railing is a certain height then,
you know, the, you know, it meets all those kinds of health and safety things.
Is... it becomes a problem when somebody has, you know, enlarged a closet
without a permit or, you know, something manini like that and, you know, it's
turning out as a, as a practical application that people are afraid now to apply for
permits, because everybody at one time or other has moved outlets, has added a, a
dishwasher, you know, an outdoor barbecue, or something like that, and they find
themselves that they're not only not in compliance, but now there's a building
enforcement action taken against them. So people are afraid to go...let's see, I'm
the third owner between the time that this house was built and the time I took
possession of it, I don't know and the records aren't available of you know, I
mean does that make sense that that could be some...a real hardship on people?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spence. That, that is exactly what I was talking
about. Before getting into this position, I was hoping a B&B owner get a
renewal: the house was built in 1949, he bought it in 2005 or something like that,
there'd been obvious additions to the, to the place, and there were no Codes in
existence in 1949, and now he's being told by Public Works via Planning
Department that he has to be up to 2010 or whatever the latest building code is.
And, and the reason I think this is in here is to, to allow for the fact that any of the
room...we want to make sure that the rooms that are being rented are safe, okay.
And I believe, Members, that there is...we have a section in the Section 8 HUD
inspection, there's a Section 8 HUD inspection that the houses must go through to
determine whether or not they're safe. And it's my contention that if that is a
good enough inspection for our long-term residents, then that should be a good
enough inspection for any kind of tourism residents. Any thoughts on that,
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Who was that? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, I hear you, yeah. But after talking to
Public Works Director, you know, one of the biggest issue like Planning has said
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is safety. So if you don't know what's behind the wall, then should anything
happen, who's liable? Who's gonna be liable?
CHAIR COUCH: That's a good question, and, and I guess that would go to Mr. Hopper.
If we did something like the HUD Section 8 inspection, for instance, there is
already precedent of who's liable on that, is that, is that right?
MR. HOPPER: I'm not, I'm not sure, Mr. Chair. And I mean the, the Building Code,
typically has something that, that people can enter into called, called Hold
Harmless Agreements which allows an owner to have a, a contractor certify that
they've...if the work is done to County's standards, the homeowner then agrees
that they would be—this is allowed by Code—the owner then says that they will
protect the County in the event that someone gets injured and sues the County and
that, that agreement is recorded on property. It, it, it's for building, plumbing, and
electrical. I'm not sure how successful that's been, and I'm not sure how much
that actually protects the County, but that is something that is in the County Code.
And I actually see a lot of those agreements every week and end up approving
them. Essentially the County does not inspect the...does not actually go in and
inspect the work because it's been concealed, but they have a professional
contractor or architect or someone with the appropriate license certify that the
work has been done and agrees to indemnify the County in the case there's an
injury, and then the County goes ahead and issues an after-the-fact permit. Now
what, what I don't quite understand about this section, is it, is it intending to say
that if the Building, Plumbing, Electrical Code, or Fire Code had a provision in it
saying that if the use was changed from residential to a short-term rental home
that it'd apply greater standards, is this intending to preempt that and basically
say, "no, those shall not apply additional standards"? I'm not sure if there are any
provisions in the Building Code or, or other Codes that would say that if the use is
changed, that there would have to be some additional protections, there may not
be. But, you know, is the intent of this provision to, to override that to say, even
if those standards are higher, then, then the, the, the owner would still have to
basically comply with their original building permit at the time and not have the
greater standards applied? And I can't answer that at the time without knowing,
you know, those Code sections or, or what the intent of this, this section was. I
mean is the intent to prohibit inspection or, or only inspections related to the
change in use or something like that and not unrelated? There's probably a
variety of concerns.
CHAIR COUCH: And thank you, Mr. Hopper. That, that is...both of those concerns
have been raised because there is I believe it's either Water or Fire that says, well
they're treating short-term rentals as a commercial use and therefore changing
their standards. So that's one issue is that no, they should be kept to residential
'cause somebody sleeping in a room is a residential use. The other is again we
were talking about as you, you mentioned the Hold, Hold Harmless and whatnot,
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that's, that's good, but what about the guy I was helping where he's...he bought
the house fourth- or fifth-hand and who knows what was done before even
building codes were established? How do, how do people like that get by any
kind of inspection? And it's my understanding that Section, Section 8 HUD
inspection takes all that into account. It's a, it's a couple...I think it's an eightpage form and it's a...oh, Ms. Flammer has a copy of it. If we can get a copy to
our Members, that would be helpful.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, can I ask a question of that?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. In regards to building permits like that,
anything that's done within the house, what is required as far as when do you get
a permit? I don't know if you guys can answer that? But I, I...for sure when you
do plumbing work, electrical work, or when you do extensive renovation, walls,
do you get a permit for that?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: A shelf in your garage. It's crazy.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, Members, I'm trying to think if it's $250 worth of work.
No, it's gotta be more than that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I know at one time was value.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, there is a value, but there's also a specific list of things that don't
need a building permit. But when you do...when you move walls around inside,
nonbearing walls, or even bearing walls, you...those are gonna be the kind of
things that are going to trigger a building permit. It's certainly over a, you know,
even a logical threshold that you should get some, some kind of review of that.
So and that's the problem is, as over the years, some of these things are so, you
know, maybe technically you need a building permit for it, but substantively, you
know, it doesn't make much difference in the house. I mean if you added a
bedroom or something like that, yeah, you should have a building permit for that.
But if you're just remodeling your kitchen and you move some outlets around,
you know, interior walls or something like that, it's not, it's not a
health...necessarily a health and safety issue. And a lot of people just do that
over the years with their home. And so then you get the third or fourth owner,
and lo and behold all this stuff was done without permits and people are caught by
surprise by it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And, and, you know, I, I think one of the issues
that probably we have is that when the, when an applicant comes in for the first
time, we do that normal inspection. He comes in for a renewal, one year, you
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know, things may not have changed, but, but you extend it to five, ten, then you,
you lose the oversight in regards to, you know, did this person did any renovation
within the last five years? We don't know.
MR. SPENCE: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Chair?
MR. SPENCE: Or...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Mr., was that a question to Mr. Spence? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, just a comment in regards to inspections,
yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Well I guess, Mr. Pontanilla, and then I'll, I'll recognize Ms. Baisa in
a second here, my question to you is what is a normal inspection? I think that's
what we're trying to, to establish what a normal inspection is because some
inspectors are going in there and saying, "Look this thing that was done 30 years
ago is, is illegal so you gotta bring it back up to Code now before we pass the
inspection". And I don't know that, that...and it is in a section that has nothing to
do with the rooms that are being rented.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, and I kinda agree with you in regards to
what was done before. And, and good example is Eha Street. The sidewalk toda■,
its standard is substandard.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But ten years ago it was standard.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So what do you do in that kind cases? Judgment
call or, or do we apprise all of our inspectors to...and tell 'em that, you know, you
gotta take each project by itself?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Good question. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, this is an area that's of great interest to me because I've
heard the horror stories, and some of them really are horror stories of inspectors
that go to the properties and in, in my opinion, very little common sense. Things
like, "You have a garage, a shelf in your garage that wasn't in the plan so what is
it doing there?" I mean come on. I think that we should use common sense. You
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know, those of us that do long-term rentals—and I'm on both sides of this so I'm
also a landlord and I'm also a tenant—nobody put us through that. Nobody
wanted to make sure that my landlord's building permit was correct and that the
cottage that I rent is up to snuff. So, you know, I, I kind of find that this is little
bit too much. I understand health and safety and I think there should be a basic
inspection, but I think it's, it's gotten out of hand. You know, we shouldn't be
applying modern standard Code requirements that have been updated to existing
homes where there doesn't seem to be any problem, people live there. So, you
know, I think we gotta look at this with a little bit of common sense. And this is
why people are afraid to come in and apply for permits, and so they operate
illegally. We drive them underground because we make it that so difficult for
them to come in and get a permit. So they say, well if I'm going to spend a
couple hundred thousand dollars to renew my plumbing, my electrical, and to
bring everything up to Code, or whatever it is that they have to do, they just
operate until we catch them. And we don't do a good job of catching them either.
So, you know, I, I want us to be realistic as we draft these rules.
CHAIR COUCH: I agree. I guess my question would be to the Department. Right now
of course the Department of Public Works says, "Well we're asked by the
Planning Department to go and inspect so we do a full inspection". Is there
language that we can put in here that would satisfy your concerns and not have
the Public Works Department go in and do the, you know, white glove,
magnifying glass inspection? More inspect for safety. And, and that's why I
mention the Section 8 HUD. If, if the Federal Government says this is a valid
inspection and have the inspectors go do it and get it done, then that should seem
to be reasonable.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I haven't reviewed the inspection form for the Section 8
Housing. I would like to do that before the next meeting. The...but I, I think
maybe what would help in that Section F up there would be to clarify what is the
intent. If it's health and safety, perhaps it should just say that instead of saying,
"all applicable Federal, State, and County laws". I mean that's...that covers a
huge gamut.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SPENCE: If it's, if it's the intent of this Committee or the County to, you know,
when somebody's going to go rent a house, it's a safe place. You know,
it's...we're not putting in people in danger by granting them a permit. Maybe
that intent should be clarified in this ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: If we tasked you with coming up with some language that you would
like to see in that section, could you get that for the next meeting?
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MR. SPENCE: Yes, we can do that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, if you have any other concerns about this, let me
know now; otherwise, we'll skip this one and come up with some other language.
Okay, Mr. Victorino followed by Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again we go back to that age old question,
when you talking Fire because they consider this Commercial.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Now where do we address that?
CHAIR COUCH: This would be the place.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So...but you just said safety, well-being, health,
they gonna say it's a Commercial and their standards is sprinklers or whatever.
That's their standard now.
CHAIR COUCH: That's their standard for Commercial, we can say that this is a
residential use.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We gotta be careful 'cause it's not residential use.
Okay. I, I...and I think you're gonna have a battle because B&Bs have a
Commercial tax rate.
CHAIR COUCH: Actually they have a different tax rate, lower than Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. More than Residential, but what it's
called?
CHAIR COUCH: They're less than Residential.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's Commercialized Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Commercial...
CHAIR COUCH: Commercialized...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And it's more than Homeowners.
CHAIR COUCH: But less than Residential.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but I mean you said Commercial, you got the
word.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Attorneys play with these words.
CHAIR COUCH: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I'm just using what attorneys play with, right
Mr. Hopper?
CHAIR COUCH: But that's the tax rate versus -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well.
CHAIR COUCH: --versus use, and so we can put in what type of use this is going to be
and then...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Then you gonna have...then they gonna turn
around and go to the Commercial...to the Tax Department and say, "We're not
Commercial."
MR. HOPPER: I just think, Mr. Chair, you know, these codes — Building, Plumbing,
Electrical, Fire, they apply independently of this section and they have their own
standards. If those Codes are too, too hard, I mean perhaps amending those
Codes as they apply to vacation rental homes or homes in general would be the
issue. But I'm not sure if in the Short-Term Rental Home Bill. granting
exemptions from those Codes or something would be the, the best approach
necessarily 'cause those Codes apply kind of independently. It's like the County,
the County would adopt a law and say how it applies, but then change the
application in this section. I, I suppose that's possible, but typically those are in
separate sections and apply separately. So Fire would be saying, "We're reading
our Code and how this is supposed to apply and this is how we would see it". So
I'm not sure how to deal with that. Maybe you limit what the inspection covers,
I'm not sure. But...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White. Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Pontanilla, then Mr. White. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I just want to say that when the
Planning Director looked at this item here that he has some, he had some
conversation with the Public Works Director as well as the maybe Fire
Department.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Draft out something so that everybody feels
comfortable.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence, are you okay with that? Otherwise we're gonna have to
bring 'em all up here.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. I, you know, this has, this has been the discussion on B&Bs and
short-term rentals since I was a staff planner like well over ten years ago. It
doesn't matter how much discussion is if these are Commercial or the
Single-Family Residential, what standards apply, you're, you're not gonna get
some, some agencies to change their mind. I think it's my opinion is it really
should be up to the County Council in their legislative capacity to direct all of the
agencies how you want them treated. Otherwise the...if, if you just leave it openended, you know, that debate's gonna go on for another ten years.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, I agree. We set ordinance for you, we set
ordinance for Public Works, we set ordinance for Fire -MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --and if they take it literally as their priority, then
nothing going change.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. My opinion it's these are Single-Family residences. It's just the,
the term of stay is shorter.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I see no reason to treat these
differently than we're treating ohana units.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: They're really the same thing. If and...well I, I
understand that the Fire Department is wanting residential installations to...or
new residences to have, have sprinklers at some point, but the, the reality is that
for commercial, I believe the, the lack of sprinklers is grandfathered until you
make a change. Like you see any sprinklers in this building?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, no.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 31, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: There are on the ninth floor because they made a change.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We're illegal here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So again it gets back to the intent of where we're trying
to go and that is if you're not making changes, we don't want to have burdensome
inspections that make you go and do stuff that no one else has to make, no one
else has to do. So, you know, if we don't have these kinds of regulations and
expectations of long-term rental housing, I don't see how we come up with
putting an extra burden on, on these folks over and above safety and health issues.
CHAIR COUCH: Then that leads to the, the, the next note I have here. Is this something
that even should be in here? Should we just remove Section F? Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If that's going to leave it in the hands of the Department
to interpret, then I'd say we...
CHAIR COUCH: Then I go back to the question, let's come up with some language that
the Department can interpret that you heard...you're hearing the discussion now
that, you know, we want a health and safety something to make sure that, you
know, somebody's not going to die in this thing as opposed to the, you know,
fine-toothed comb issue, so somewhere in the middle. Because, you're right, we
don't require it of our long-term ohanas and long-term rentals or even for that
matter if somebody...well I guess if somebody buys a home they have to get an
inspection so...but that's a homeowner's inspection as opposed to a County
inspection. So we don't really require it if somebody buys a home as well.
Comments? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well permitting. Under the permitting process,
does Fire and all those be asked to check the, the -CHAIR COUCH: And I guess that's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's where the problem is.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So somehow that has not...needs not be included
because under the B&B I think that was included. No?
MR. SPENCE: I don't...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not included? What's that? Is it yes or no? I I
hearing different answers. Is it yes or no?
MR. HOPPER: The first sentence was, I believe, the second sentence was not. So of F, I
believe the first section was. Honestly if a Federal, State, or County law is
applicable to this -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER: --it's going to be applicable and I mean the agencies may be interpreting
it, but they are...they should be looking at a Code and...looking at the Code and
saying, this applies to it. So whether we say it's applicable or not in this section is
that first part, I think it's going to be applicable anyway. The second part is
what's new I think for short-term rental homes, though.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So I, I'm willing to let it...leave it up to the Department to
come up with something that we can discuss at the next meeting if -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine.
CHAIR COUCH: --if that's alright.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright.
MR. SPENCE: We can do that.
CHAIR COUCH: Hey, we can move on. I have that down. By the way, when you go
through this, you may see some little non-substantive changes that the Staff has
made up on, on the wall there so don't be alarmed. In G, moving right along,
Section G says, In permitting short-term rental homes, the Planning Director and
the Planning Commissions -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Shall not.
CHAIR COUCH: --shall not consider nor be bound by any private conditions,
covenants, or restrictions upon the subject parcel. Any such limitations may be
enforced against the property owner through appropriate civil action. Now,
Members, I'd like to get your thoughts on this. What's, what this is saying is that
the Department cannot look at CC&Rs as a determination whether or not to grant
the permit. My thought—and I...and it's totally up to the Members my thought
is, hey, if the CC&Rs prohibit it, it can at least be looked at and considered in the
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permit. I know it's a civil thing and it's something to do with that subdivision or
area. Thoughts? Yeah. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I'll come back to the community plans.
You know, some community plans indicate that no short-term rentals.
CHAIR COUCH: But that's community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. So now CC&Rs.
CHAIR COUCH: We're talking CC&Rs which is a civil... it's a covenant between a
group of homeowners saying, "If you buy in here, you agree to these terms". The
question is do we want them to be just completely over...I mean the Department
not to look at them that which is what this says? Or do we want to just say, "Hey
look, to prevent all kinds of weird civil actions, we're trying to be proactive." I
don't know, this is a tough one. Mr. -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: One more question for -CHAIR COUCH: --yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --maybe Corporation Counsel. Has anybody
challenged us on the community plans?
MR. HOPPER: On, on the community plans or on CC&Rs?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Community plans where we say, "no short-term
rentals or B&Bs".
MR. HOPPER: Maybe Planning has a bit more information on that, but I, I think this
was in here. This was carried over from the B&B bill and I think the idea was
because these are private covenants that, that the Department, the Department
can't enforce CC&Rs, it's also not bound by CC&Rs, it's bound by the zoning
laws of, of the County. So it could grant a B&B or, or a short-term rental home
permit even if CC&Rs prohibit something and that would not violate County law,
but the...if that person who would be...the, the homeowner would be responsible
for compliance with the CC&Rs. If that person went and illegally ran a TVR,
they'd be subject to enforcement by that homeowner's association. I think what
this was probably to avoid was if the County considered the CC&Rs and
somehow misinterpreted them. Like let's say it wasn't clear saying, "No shortterm rental homes or TVRs", it just said, "no commercial uses" or something like
that; and the homeowner would say, "Oh it's...this is not commercial use" and
their association would say, "It is" or something and I wouldn't want someone to
claim the County reviewed these CC&Rs and interpreted it in a manner that, you
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know, that was wrong versus the County didn't...just didn't look at the CC&Rs
and left that up to the homeowners. You know, maybe there was a concern that
the, the Department staff would have to be reviewing CC&Rs, seeing if they
approved or, or didn't approve and spending the extra staff time to try to interpret
essentially a private contract. Like if there was a private contract out between
homeowners, should the County also look at something like that? And I, I think
that was probably the intent. I think that was written in 1997, though, so I wasn't
around when that happened, but that may have been the background.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that answer your question, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, yeah. I was gonna ask another question,
but Mr. Victorino...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino has...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well yeah, and again if we approve it, okay, we
don't take it into consideration, right? We just leave it out and we go ahead and
approve it knowing that the community association might come right back us and
say, "Hey, how can you approve a short-term rental when our CC&Rs say 'no'.
I mean that's kinda like saying, "It's okay" even though we know it's not okay. I
don't know, I, I have a problem with that.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: And yeah, that, Mr. Spence, that is my concern as well is if we give a
permit -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --in something that it says in the CC&Rs said, "short-term rentals are
not permitted" then we're forcing the neighbors to sue neighbors as opposed to...I
don't know that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And maybe even sue us because -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we said, "Okay".
CHAIR COUCH: So, Mr. Spence, you had a comment, then Mr. White would like to...
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, just a couple comments on that. One, I, I think part of the public
notification process where you're sending out possibly, you know, 100 or more
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certified letters, some of those owners are going to be familiar with their CC&Rs
and talk to the association, et cetera, et cetera. And I mean I know that the Maui
Meadows Association, for instance, is very aware of everything that's going on up
there. You know, they...they're going to be notified if somebody is applying.
You know, they're, they're gonna become aware of it. So at that point, we're just
in the notification process. If, if there is a problem with their CC&Rs, they're
gonna go to that owner like probably way before we grant a permit. Second
thing, I, I shared some of the concern that Mr. Hopper is that, I don't think the
County has any business in enforcing private agreements between owners. If
there's...are CC&Rs, those CC&Rs are a private agreement between, you know,
those homeowners in that area, why is it the County's business that I go enforce it
or that, like he was saying, interpret it? Commercial in one case, the
homeowner's association goes, "Okay, well Bed & Breakfasts aren't
Commercial", but what...and what they really should be concerned about is
somebody opening a grocery store, you know, in the middle of the subdivision.
That would...to them is commercial and the other is not. I don't want to make
that determination, and I don't want to make that, you know, I don't want to be
interpreting their agreement.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White, you had your hand up first, and then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I think Mr. Spence makes a
really good point that maybe what we want to do is just say that the, the applicant
needs to provide a letter from their association that says, we agree that this is an
issue...I mean this...that this is an okay thing to happen in our, our, our
neighborhood, or we get a, a, a legal opinion that they provide, you know, a
lawyer says, "Based on our read of the CC&Rs, we feel that this is, this is a...an
approved use based on the CC&Rs of that, of that neighborhood". I agree, I don't
think the County should be the, the arbiter in this. The proper place for a
disagreement to go is the court. And so that's my, my point.
CHAIR COUCH: And before I get to you, Ms. Baisa, just a comment on that is that
while I understand that, is the issue—and Mr. Victorino brought it up—the issue
of giving a permit to somebody and then forcing them to sue each other is,
is...doesn't sit well with me, but that's...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But wouldn't, wouldn't that just be the homeowner's
association, not, not individual owners.
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CHAIR COUCH: Well it's the homeowner's association going against one of their
homeowners.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Happens all the time.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: This is deja vu. When we went through the B&B ordinance, we
went through the same thing. And Director Hunt was of the same opinion as
Mr. Spence, that it wasn't our kuleana.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, so you want to leave that in there as is? I kind of...
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Yes. Who was that? Oh, Kim. Okay.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Perhaps changing the word "shall" to a lesser...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah -MS. WILLENBRINK: . . . (Inaudible) . . .
CHAIR COUCH: --I, in my notes, Members, I said "may consider" and then delete "nor
be bound by". That's a little less restrictive as...would that be amenable to kind
of both sides in that one? They don't have to consider...and, and, and where I've
envisioned this is, you're not going to consider one that's grey area that says, "no
non-residential use" or "no commercial use". Whereas if it says, "no short-term
vacation rentals are allowed per CC&Rs", that you might be able to consider that
and say, "Hey, look your CC&Rs say this so you are gonna have a hard time". I
don't know.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, perhaps rather...I, I personally like the language that "we
shall not consider" -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --but perhaps in, in the public notification part of this bill, we...the...an
applicant shall...one of the addressees shall be the homeowner's association.
And possibly shall obtain clearance from the homeowner's
CHAIR COUCH:
association? No?
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MR. SPENCE: I know associations differ from one to the other how quickly they act.
CHAIR COUCH: And they change...when a new board changes.
MR. SPENCE: That's correct.
CHAIR COUCH: So...
MR. SPENCE: But at least notification.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I don't know if we have any existing
subdivisions where Council imposed no ohana units, no B&Bs, no short-term
rentals, if those are, you know, are, you know, strictly enforced by you folks
currently.
CHAIR COUCH: I, I can answer that real quick. 1 know the, the condo unit I'm in, it
was a condition of the zoning that there'd be no short-term rentals. So that is an
instance where the, the Council did do that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, and, Mr. Chair, conditions of zoning are obviously different than
CC&Rs, because that actually is something that the County would, you know, be
bound by if they had a Condition of Zoning or, or, or some type of zoning. These
are being listed in certain zoning districts. If this was in a district, this wasn't
allowed, then that's different. Then that is the County's kuleana to look at that
type of condition, and then they wouldn't be able to issue a permit if there was a
Condition of Zoning restriction. CC&Rs would be just that the homeowner's
association, when it got together, decided totally independently of the
County... you know, for instance, homeowner's association could say, "short-term
rentals are permitted", but that doesn't mean the person gets to do them if they
don't have the zoning approvals to do them. So that, that's kind of how they
operate I think.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And then...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I thought I'd ask a question since we impose
some of these conditions ourselves.
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MR. SPENCE: And it, and it, and this kind of thing does come up with SMA permits as
well. When a lot of times a, a developer will represent that, you know, this is for
affordable housing and stand in front of the Commission and say, "no, we're,
we're not gonna permit short-term rentals" and, you know, they'll go ahead and
make that a condition of the SMA permit. It comes up in a number of cases.
CHAIR COUCH: So I don't really have any kind of consensus one way or the other. I
think status quo seems to be the, the way to go unless, Mr. Victorino, you want to
make a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Leave 'ern.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We'll leave 'em. I, I, I'm leaving it with reservations and
we're, we're of course gonna be able to come back to it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr., Mr. Chair Mateo.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter) . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's the blinking light.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It's dark.
CHAIR COUCH: The blinking light I know it's . . . (Inaudible) . . . . . (Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's the black blinking light.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's Halloween.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, yeah. Maybe for, for Mr. Hopper, who, who
talked about Conditions of Zoning, the language listed there that references
restrictions upon subject parcel. Would, would they include Conditions of
Zoning?
MR. HOPPER: Mr., Mr. Chair, I, I would not say they...that would include Conditions
of Zoning. It, it would I think be not a proper reading of this section to prohibit
the Planning Department which is the chief zoning enforcement agency to
consider a zoning restriction on this property in deciding on the permit. I mean
you're granting a zoning approval so I, I would not read that section that way. If,
if we need to clarify that, maybe we say, "or private restrictions upon the subject
parcel".
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CHAIR COUCH: Right, that's what I was going to say.
MR. HOPPER: It says "any private conditions, covenants, or restrictions" so I would
read that with private restrictions. Because certainly if the Council passes a
Condition of Zoning, that's going to affect...that says you can't grant these
permits, that should affect those permits certainly.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So we'll throw the word "private" in there without any
objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright. We'll move on to H. Alright, it says, all
advertising and this here some non-substantive changes here—but all
advertising for a short-term rental house shall include the number of the permit
issued to the owner, period. Just for brevity's sake, Ms. Willenbrink and
Members, just wanted it to just say, "a short-term rental home shall include the
permit number" and get rid of "of the" and around just because it is more
succinct. And that's a non-substantive...but aside from that, anybody have any
concerns with this one?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, great. No. I, Single-station smoke detectors shall be installed in
all guest bedrooms. That was a requirement of the Fire Department, I understand.
Any -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well...
CHAIR COUCH: Ms., alright, Ms. Baisa then Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know, I can't imagine that you could get by any kind of an
inspection without the smoke detectors. And it's kind of strange that they have to
be called out. But I don't have a problem with it because I think it should be
noted, but should be part of every standard inspection.
CHAIR COUCH: Well...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know that, that Section 8 inspection or whatever --
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CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --inspection we're gonna do, that's common sense.
CHAIR COUCH: The, the issue there is single-station -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --smoke detector. Single-station means an individual -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --independently -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --wired one, as opposed to some places require all smoke detectors
wired in series.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, whatever. I don't have a problem with it.
CHAIR COUCH: I think that's the issue.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's just that it, you know, we need it because it should be...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Mr. Victorino, you had a comment?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I...and again smoke detectors now is
something that is required in, in homeowners, too. You know, it is required.
They've taken it just one step further by making single station, making it
independent. And that's a little bit more expensive. However, smoke detectors
have in the past and continue today to save lives with just alerting people when
there is smoke in the house -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --which usually means there's a fire somewhere
very close by. So I have no problem with that, let's leave that one. I, I don't
see...and -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and it's not a matter of inspections either. Again
there we go with inspections.
-59-
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That should be done whether it is inspected or not.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Without objection, we'll go to J, another fun one. This is to the
Budget Director's or the Budget Chair's concern. Pursuant to Chapter 3.48,
Single-Family dwellings used as short-term rental homes shall not qualify for real
property tax exemptions, period.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Period.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Period.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Period.
CHAIR COUCH: And then we'll go...then, then that'll allow us in the budget to
determine what classifications these should be in. Is that right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Everybody okay with this?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, next. K, no short-term rental home shall create any impact
greater than those existing in that district and shall conform to the character of the
neighborhood. Before we go further, I understand what they're trying to
say...what we're trying to say here. The issue is any sharp lawyer is going to say,
"There is no criteria for character of the neighborhood." And what about if
there's, for instance, in Maui Meadows, the character of the neighborhood at this
point apparently is there's 40 TVRs so is that the character of the neighborhood?
So I gotta figure out...I guess I'm gonna ask Corporation Counsel to come up
with a little bit more defensible language unless the Members have some other
sort of comments that they would like to throw in here. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly, on the other part, I can see creating
any impact greater than those in the existing district and shall conform with the
community plan, the existing community plan. Now that really limits a lot of
people. Just an idea, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any comments on that? Changing character of the
neighborhood to community plan.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Existing community plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Existing community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Gotta be specific, yeah?
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Well what if the existing community plan says, "no short-term
rentals"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No short-term rentals. Hey, I don't know, I mean
why do we make...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, you talk about Maui
Meadows. When you look at Kihei
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --they have 100, right?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So it doesn't differentiate where that 100 is
gonna go. So I, I, I don't know. Maybe the Planning Department can give us
some information. This 100, can we limit it to X amount to different areas, South
Maui?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Planning Department, also take into consideration when
you're...when you answer this question is that the 500-foot limit, you know,
between each TVR might...or STR might kinda help with that, right? If you can
comment on Mr. Pontanilla's concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Before you answer, what, what are the average
lot sizes?
MR. SPENCE: Well lot sizes gonna vary from, you know, area to area, subdivision to
subdivision, whether it's zoned, you know, R-3 or Rural or R-1 or and in some
cases it may go down, you know, slightly smaller.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So if we say like Maui Meadows, 550 may not
reach another home.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 31, 2011

MR. SPENCE: Five hundred feet would...is, is gonna reach another home in...I'm not
sure if there's a case where it wouldn't reach another home, because it's 500 feet
from the property boundary. So, you know, I mean you have adjoining neighbors
and whatnot. I mean there's always somebody.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So would be from the boundary then?
MR. SPENCE: I'm sorry
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The 500 feet will be taken from boundary to
boundary?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. It's, it's a radius measured from no matter how irregularly shaped
the lot is, it's always 500 feet from that outside boundary. So it, it always
encompasses...I mean sometimes, you know, those 1,000-acre properties, that
boundary extends a long ways around and, you know, may have no relevance to
the actual location of, you know, where a project's gonna take place, but, you
know, we follow the, the ordinances and...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So you can safely say all 100 not going be in
Maui Meadows.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, there might be people outside of Maui Meadows.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: We may be notifying Ulupalakua Ranch.
CHAIR COUCH: Members -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --how about this real quick...alright, Ms. Baisa, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I can defer if you wanna go ahead.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I was thinking if we come up with language, something similar
to the short-term rental home shall, let's say, create no impact greater than that of
a residential use. Would that satisfy the Planning Department in there?
MS. FLAMMER: When we look at character of neighborhood, we're looking at more
than impacts. We're looking at things like maybe the size of the building, if you
have a home that's 11,000 square feet in a neighborhood where maybe the
average home is 2,000, you could perhaps look at it as being out of character. It's
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kind of a broad category that allows us to look at a lot of different things. If you
take it out, then we, we lose some of our tools that evaluating...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: And that's what I'm concerned about is that anything that you come
up with, is that defensible? Mr. Hopper wanted to make a comment, then
Ms. Baisa.
MR. HOPPER: I can certainly defer if Ms. Baisa...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I think one of the, the themes that we hear a lot here,
particularly from Maui Meadows and I'm sure it's applicable everywhere, is the
residential nature of the, of the area. People that moved in there are long-term
residents, they bought their homes and it's very residential, and they don't want to
lose that. So I like your suggestion which says that if you're gonna put a shortterm rental home in there, the impact should be no greater than of anybody
moving into the neighborhood that has a home there. So residential use is what is
the norm. So you want to keep the norm. So I like your words.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And, and also adding maybe "and shall conform to the
character of the neighborhood" because what Ms. Flammer did say is important.
You've got a bunch of 3,000 square foot, 2,000 square foot homes and somebody
puts a 10,000 square foot home right in the middle of the neighborhood. Is that...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: But, but that's got nothing to do with the short-term rental. That
should be permitting before it's built.
CHAIR COUCH: Well no, but that's, that's allowable in neighborhoods, but if
somebody builds a home and turns it into a short-term rental, that's 11,000 square
feet which is, by the way, an application that's going through right now 1 don't
know.
,

MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: Since we're gonna be getting you language on other things -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --between now and the --
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You have to work on that one.
MR. SPENCE: --next. I'm wondering if we shouldn't expand on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: 'Cause it is...that is really vague. And -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: That's, that's...
MR. SPENCE: --probably what I'd like to do is say, you know, no greater than the
existing, the character of the neighborhood and describe such as, but not limited
to these things.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Hopper, you had a comment there?
MR. HOPPER: Just that there should be a section setting forth the criteria for approval
or denial that the applicant needs to show. This language was...has been carried
over from the original B&B permit, which started from somebody actually living
in the same house as somebody else and then had been expanded. So while we're
looking at short-term rental homes here, this criteria might not be the, the most
accurate criteria to use. So I think there should probably be a clear list of criteria.
I think the community plan is one thing that's always a, a handy reference and
would probably apply anyway because these are discretionary permits. But to
come up with a list that the, I think the Department's already worked on it, of
criteria that they will review. Because if, if there's a denial of a permit, it should
be based on a clear criteria where the applicant can see the Department's
evaluations said that the permit fell short because it did not meet certain criteria.
But broad language may have been appropriate for the 1997 version, but, you
know, the more specific criteria the better. I, I, I, in my opinion it's just easier to
defend.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hopper, and that's exactly what, what I was
concerned about is some...this is a bit too broad a language. Without any
objection, Members, I'd like to have the Department work with Corporation
Counsel on that language, understanding the conversation we've had today on
that. And if we're okay with that, then we are getting to the point where
we're...the air conditioning is gonna go off and the building's gonna close down.
So without objection, I'd like to adjourn this meeting. If anybody has any
comments -MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
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CHAIR COUCH: --before we go?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Defer, yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Defer.
CHAIR COUCH: Defer?
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Defer.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm going to defer this.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: EC)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
MR. SPENCE: We did get the information requested about Maui Meadows. There are
seven permitted B&Bs, two other applications...B&B applications are pending,
and there's one short-term rental with a conditional permit.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Without any other comments, this meeting is adjourned.
. . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 4:28 p.m.
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